

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5271 | MAY 31, 2022 CENTER FOR HEALTH AND WELFARE POLICY

Health Care: Time to Go on Offense

Nina Owcharenko Schaefer

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The three major government health programs—Obamacare, Medicaid, and Medicare—are all worse off today under the Biden Administration than they were before.

It's time to move away from government -centered health programs and put patients in charge of their coverage and health decisions.

Congress should abandon Biden's policies and focus on market-based health care that reduces costs and improves quality through more competition and transparency. he Biden Administration's health care policies are failing Americans. Sixteen months into the Administration, the three major government health programs—Obamacare, Medicaid, and Medicare—are all worse off today than they were before. The Administration's policy solutions do little to address the root causes and in many ways make matters worse.

The only effective way to resolve persistent problems in health care is to leverage the power of personal choice and market competition. Congress should take the steps needed to transform the health care system away from a government micromanaged public utility model, as advocated by the left, and instead embrace a patient-centered health care agenda that puts individuals and families, not the government, in control of health care decisions and subjects the health care sector to the discipline of market competition.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5271

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Biden Administration's Failing Record on Health Care

Health care costs and spending are escalating, dependence on government programs is at an all-time high, and individuals and families have less control of their health care decisions. The Biden Administration has offered little to address the underlying causes of what ails the health care system especially rapidly rising health costs. In fact, the policies being advanced by the Administration will likely worsen the situation, not improve it.

Obamacare. Enacted in 2010, the Affordable Care Act (also known as Obamacare) created two new entitlements: a taxpayer-subsidy scheme for insurance coverage purchased through government-run exchanges and a major Medicaid expansion, opening eligibility to a new class of able-bodied, childless adults. It also put in place a massive federal regulatory framework that preempted state authority to regulate health insurance and used a set of tax hikes and provider cuts to ostensibly offset new spending.

The Obama Administration promised to "lower costs for families and for businesses and for the federal government, reducing our deficit by over \$1 trillion in the next two decades."¹ Yet after 12 years, Americans face even higher costs, fewer choices, and more government interference in their health care decisions.

The Biden Record: Since Obamacare's enactment, average monthly premiums have more than doubled—a 129 percent increase from 2013–2019. (See Chart 1.) Deductibles are also higher, having risen from \$5,100 (selfonly policy) and \$10,300 (family policy) in 2013 to \$6,894 (self-only) and \$13,949 (family) in 2021.² Furthermore, the number of insurers offering coverage in the Obamacare exchanges is 25 percent less than the number that offered coverage in the individual market before Obamacare.³

Instead of addressing the root causes of these problems, the Biden Administration has focused on rolling back positive changes that the Trump Administration initiated to stabilize the health care market, bring down costs, and increase coverage options.⁴ For example, the current Administration has issued regulatory changes to enable enrollees to skip premium payments, allow for year-round enrollment, eliminate verification requirements for special enrollment periods, and further prescribe plan options and thereby limit choice in plan design—all of which can be expected to result in higher premiums and fewer options.⁵

Medicaid. Established in 1965, the Medicaid program created a government welfare program to provide health care services to certain low-income groups. Under this joint federal–state program, the federal government sets broad rules, the state administers the program within those basic parameters, and the federal and state governments share the costs.



CHART 1

Average Premiums Paid in the Individual Market

SOURCE: Edmund F. Haislmaier and Abigail Slagle, "Premiums, Choices, Deductibles, Care Access, and Government Depedence Under the Affordable Care Act: 2021 State-by-State Review," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3668, Appendix Table 2, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/premiums-choices-deductibles-care-access-and-government-dependence-under.

IB5271 🖀 heritage.org

Originally designed to assist low-income pregnant women, children, persons with disabilities, and the elderly, Obamacare permitted states to expand Medicaid eligibility to a new category—able-bodied, childless adults—and gave those states additional federal assistance for doing so.

The Biden Record: Despite a history of access and quality issues,⁶ since President Biden took office, enrollment and spending in Medicaid have ballooned, adding more pressure on a program struggling to deliver high-quality care to its traditional enrollees: pregnant women, poor families and children, the elderly, and persons with disabilities. Of the nearly 79 million people enrolled in Medicaid, enrollment among adults has surged. From February 2020 to November 2021, enrollment among adults increased 29 percent, from 34 million to 44 million,⁷ and spending increased 11.4 percent in 2021.⁸ Although COVID disruptions doubtless influenced enrollment, the Biden Administration is touting the substantial rise in this welfare program as a success.⁹

CHART 2

Medicaid Expansion Enrollment

IN MILLIONS OF ENROLLEES



SOURCE: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Health Policy, "Health Coverage Changes Under the Affordable Care Act: End of 2021 Update," *Issue Brief*, April 29, 2022, Appendix Table 1, https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/77ba3e9c99264d4f76dd662d3b2498c0/aspe-ib-uninsured-aca.pdf (accessed May 16, 2022).

IB5271 🖀 heritage.org

Instead of tackling the demographic, structural, and fiscal challenges facing the Medicaid program, the Biden Administration's policies further exacerbate these problems. To start, the Administration laid out a protracted process for states to remove ineligible individuals from the Medicaid program post-COVID—a tactic that appears to be aimed at prolonging enrollment in Medicaid regardless of eligibility. In addition, the Biden Administration took the unprecedented step of stripping states' ability to promote independence among able-bodied adults by requiring work or training as a condition of receiving benefits, thus discouraging state innovation and flexibility. These actions expand federal control and create a chilling effect on state innovations that reduce dependence on government and improve health care options for low-income families.

Medicare. Medicare is the federal health program that provides health care services to seniors over the age of 65 and certain disabled individuals. Seniors in the Medicare program can choose between stand-alone physician and hospitalization services in the traditional fee-for-service benefit

CHART 3



Estimated Medicare Hospitalization Trust Fund

SOURCE: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2021 Annual Report of the Boards of Trustees of the Federal Hospital Insurance and Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Funds," August 31, 2021, p. 59, https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicare-trustees-report.pdf (accessed May 16, 2022).

IB5271 🖀 heritage.org

package or a more comprehensive benefit package offered by private insurers through a defined-contribution payment model. In addition, seniors under Medicare have access to prescription drug benefits either through a stand-alone benefit plan or through prescription drug coverage fully integrated into competing private plans.

Each year, the Medicare Trustees are required to issue a report on the program's operations and financial solvency. For the past three years, the Medicare Trustees have warned that the program's financial outlook is unstable. Specifically, the program's funding for hospital care is expected to be depleted by 2026, and the program's long-term solvency would require a 27 percent increase in the payroll tax or a 16 percent cut in spending.¹⁰

The Biden Record: By law, the Medicare Trustees must report a "funding warning" whenever there is an excessive reliance on general tax revenues drawn down from the Treasury. Though it is required to take action and present to Congress a plan to address these financial problems, the Biden Administration, like others before it, has ignored these warnings and requirements.¹¹

Instead of addressing Medicare's short-term solvency and long-term financial challenges, the Biden Administration has offered no plans to shore up the program. The President's FY 2023 budget, for example, is devoid of *any* meaningful changes to address these imminent dangers.

Worse Plans Looming

With support from its allies in Congress, the Biden Administration's short-term plans are only a placeholder to clear the way for more dramatic changes—plans that would turn America's health care system into a single, government-run monopoly.

The so-called Build Back Better plan sought to increase and expand federal subsidies for Obamacare, push more states to expand Medicaid, and reintroduce the "public option," a government-run plan that would rig the insurance markets to crowd out private coverage.¹² Since efforts to advance Build Back Better have stalled, the Administration is now attempting to use the regulatory process to advance its agenda on a piecemeal basis.¹³

Further, Congress is now changing its focus to injecting government price controls into the health care sector, starting with the pharmaceutical industry—a policy that not only will limit access and stifle innovation, but also is a bridge for extending government price controls across all health care sectors.

Altogether, these Build Back Better provisions lay the groundwork for a full single-payer plan. Such a plan would eliminate Medicare and Medicaid, end private coverage, including employer-based coverage, and replace it with a single, government-run plan—a solution that would result in less access, fewer choices, and higher taxes.¹⁴

A Better Way: Empower Patients and Fuel Competition

Stopping the Biden Administration and Congress from expanding the Administration's government-centered legislative and regulatory health agenda is critically important, but advancing a positive and constructive set of alternatives is equally important. Policymakers must take action to transform the health care system so that patients can be secure in knowing that their health care is controlled by them and not government officials.

Congress plays a critical role in clearing the path to a more patient-centered, market-based health system. It can start the process by taking the following actions:

- **Expand access to alternative coverage options.** Instead of more federal subsidies to cover up the failures of Obamacare, individuals and families need more affordable coverage options. The Trump Administration took several steps to make non-government arrangements more available. Congress should codify these new types of arrangements, including Association Health Plans, Short Term Limited Duration Plans, and Individual Reimbursement Accounts. Congress should also update and adopt changes in Health Savings Accounts to make these patient-centered arrangements more accessible and flexible.
- Strengthen state flexibility to bring down premiums. States play a critical role in health reform. But while states have taken important actions,¹⁵ more should be done to remove federal impediments to state innovation. The Trump Administration expanded the scope of state flexibilities and included additional, innovative models for the states to bring down premiums and expand coverage options.¹⁶ Congress should make those options permanent to help states bring down premiums, expand choice, and thereby make coverage more affordable, and reduce the need for taxpayer subsidies.
- **Give low-income Americans a choice in their health care.** Low-income individuals and families should not be locked into a lifetime of dependence on poor-performing, government-run health care programs. Americans, regardless of income status, should benefit from the innovations of the private sector. To that end, similar to the school choice model, Congress should allow low-income individuals and families that are eligible for Medicaid to apply that financial assistance to the private plan of their choice.¹⁷
- Modernize Medicare for a new generation of seniors. Medicare Advantage, the private insurance option for seniors, is growing in popularity. Congress should build on the success of Medicare Advantage by improving the payment model and allowing more innovative and flexible benefits—for example, by permitting insurers to offer plans that use a Direct Primary Care payment design¹⁸ and by allowing Medical Savings Account plans to offer the same integrated prescription drug benefits that other Medicare Advantage plans offer.

• Provide consumers with price transparency and stronger consumer protections. Advancing more patient-centered health care models will require additional tools and resources to support patients. For example, individuals need better information on prices, quality, and choices. Furthermore, patients should be able to reap the benefits of cost-saving decisions and be protected from contract decisions outside of their control. Congress and the states should facilitate meaningful price transparency initiatives, permit patients to share in premium savings with insurance plans, and revisit flawed surprise-billing legislation.

Conclusion

The Biden Administration's policies have done little to address the underlying challenges facing the health care system. Whether Obamacare, Medicaid, or Medicare, the Biden Administration's policies paper over the policy failures.

The health care system needs meaningful change. Congress should begin to lay the groundwork for a more patient-centered, market-based health care system that gives individuals and families greater control of their health care dollars and decisions while also reducing costs and improving quality through increased competition and transparency in the health care sector.

Nina Owcharenko Schaefer is Director of the Center for Health and Welfare Policy at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. "Remarks by the President and Vice President at Signing of the Health Insurance Reform Bill," The White House, March 23, 2010, https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-and-vice-president-signing-health-insurance-reform-bill (accessed May 19, 2022).
- Edmund F. Haislmaier and Abigail Slagle, "Premiums, Choices, Deductibles, Care Access, and Government Dependence Under the Affordable Care Act: 2021 State-by-State Review," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2668, November 2, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report /premiums-choices-deductibles-care-access-and-government-dependence-under.
- 3. Edmund F. Haislmaier, "Obamacare Exchanges Gained Health Insurers in 2022—A Development that New Biden Administration Regulations Could Reverse," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder*, forthcoming..
- President Joseph R. Biden, Jr., Executive Order 14070, "Continuing to Strengthen Americans' Access to Affordable, Quality Health Coverage," April 5, 2022, *Federal Register*, Vol. 87, No. 68 (April 8, 2022), pp. 20689–20691, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-04-08/pdf/2022-07716.pdf (accessed May 19, 2022).
- 5. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "HHS Notice of Benefit and Payment Parameters for 2023 Final Rule Fact Sheet," April 28, 2022, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/hhs-notice-benefit-and-payment-parameters-2023-final -rule-fact-sheet (accessed May 19, 2022).
- 6. Kayla Holgash and Martha Heberlein, "Physician Acceptance of New Medicaid Patients," Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, January 24, 2019, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Physician-Acceptance-of-New-Medicaid-Patients.pdf (accessed May 19, 2022).
- 7. See Figure 1, "National Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment, February 2020 to November 2021, CMS Performance Indicator Data," and Figure 2, "National Adult and Child Enrollment in Medicaid and CHIP, February 2020 to November 2021, CMS Performance Indicator Data," in U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicaid Services, Center for Medicaid and CHIP Services, "October and November 2021 Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment Trends Snapshot," https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/national-medicaid-chip-program-information/downloads/october -november-2021-medicaid-chip-enrollment-trend-snapshot.pdf (accessed May 19, 2022).
- Elizabeth Williams and Robin Rudowitz, "The Impact of the COVID-19 Recession on Medicaid Coverage and Spending," Kaiser Family Foundation Issue Brief, March 1, 2022, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/the-impact-of-the-covid-19-recession-on-medicaid-coverage-and-spending/ (accessed May 19, 2022).
- Press release, "New Reports Show Record 35 Million People Enrolled in Coverage Related to the Affordable Care Act, with Historic 21 Million People Enrolled in Medicaid Expansion Coverage," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, April 29, 2022, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/new-reports-show-record-35-million-people-enrolled-coverage-related-affordable-care-act -historic-21 (accessed May 19, 2022).
- 10. Paul Spitalnic, CMS Chief Actuary, "The Financial Status of Medicare: A Summary of the 2021 Trustees Report," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office of the Actuary, September 16, 2021, https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09 /Paul-Spitalnic-Facing-Medicare%E2%80%99s-fiscal-challenges.pdf?x91208 (accessed May 19, 2022).
- 11. Robert E. Moffit, "Biden Is Ignoring the Medicare Trustees' Warnings and the Law," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, June 28, 2021, https://www .heritage.org/medicare/commentary/biden-ignoring-the-medicare-trustees-warnings-and-the-law.
- 12. Nina Owcharenko Schaefer, "7 Ways Democrats' \$3.5 Trillion Tax-and-Spend Bill Would Take Over Your Health Care," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 20, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/commentary/7-ways-democrats-35-trillion-tax-and-spend-bill-would -take-over-your.
- 13. "Fact Sheet: Biden Harris Administration Proposes Rule to Fix 'Family Glitch' and Lower Health Care Costs," The White House, April 5, 2022, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/04/05/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-proposes-rule-to-fix-family-glitch -and-lower-health-care-costs/ (accessed May 19, 2022). See also Doug Badger, letter to The Honorable Janet Yellen, Secretary of the Treasury, and The Honorable Charles P. Rettig, Commissioner, Internal Revenue Service, comments on Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, "Affordability of Employer Coverage for Family Members of Employees," Docket ID: IRS REG-114339-21, RIN 1545-BQ16, May 7, 2022, http://thf_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2022 /Badger_IRS_REG_114339_21_RIN_1545_BQ16.pdf (accessed May 20, 2022).
- 14. Robert E. Moffit, "Total Control: The House Democrats' Single-Payer Health Care Prescription," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3423, July 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-07/BG3423.pdf.
- 15. Doug Badger, "How Health Care Premiums Are Declining in States That Seek Relief from Obamacare's Mandates," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4990, August 13, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-08/IB4990.pdf. See also, Nina Owcharenko Schaefer, "U.S. Health Care Policy: 2022 Will Be a Really Confusing Year," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 17, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform /commentary/us-health-care-policy-2022-will-be-really-confusing-year.
- 16. Fact Sheet, "State Empowerment and Relief Waiver Concepts," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, November 29, 2018, https://www.cms.gov/sites/default/files/repo-new/26/Waiver-Concepts-Fact-Sheet.pdf (accessed May 19, 2022).

- 17. Nina Owcharenko Schaefer, "Medicaid at 55: Understanding the Design, Trends and Reforms Needed to Improve the Health Care Safety Net," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3604, April 14, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-04/BG3604_0.pdf.
- 18. Direct Primary Care payment arrangements allow doctors to contract directly with patients for services and by-passing traditional third-party insurance arrangements. See Chad D. Savage, MD and Lee S. Gross, MD, "Direct Primary Care: Update and Road Map for Patient-Centered Reforms" Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3635, June 28, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-06/BG3635.pdf.